4.  HISTORY OF HUMAN IMPACTS

Agriculture and transportation have played a significant role in the areas immediately surrounding Four Mile wetland.  Highway One crosses over the drainage and interrupts the natural flow.  Additionally, the Southern Pacific Railroad was deeded a right of way by Wilder in the early 1900’s, and it also bisects the drainage.  Figure 3 details all of the information contained here.

The Wilder Ranch area has been altered for agriculture uses since the early days of the Costanoans as much a 3,500 years or more ago.  The Costanoans burned the land to encourage growth of food stuffs such as greens and grass seeds, and to provide open grazing land for wild game (Gordon, 1987).  The area was grazed by cattle from 1791 until the 1920’s.  Following the cattle grazing, vegetable farming, mostly artichokes, began on the marine terraces surrounding the wetland in the 1920’s.  Most of the vegetable farmers leased their land from the Wilder Ranch Corporation (Fulcher, 1970). In the early 1940’s the artichokes were replaced by brussel sprouts and they are grown there to this day. Recently, three fields in the immediate vicinity of the wetland have been taken out of production to provide a physical and aesthetic buffer zone against the effects of agricultural production in the park. 

Historic aerial photos show the current Miramar reservoir has been in place since at least 1928.  The reservoir receives its water from rainfall that falls directly into its small watershed and is impounded by an earthen dam at its western edge.  Additional water is pumped from two groundwater wells on the slopes of the reservoir; water is also transferred from other wells within the park to the reservoir for storage until later use.  The Rancho Gordola reservoirs have also been in place for 75 years, as long as the local farmer’s family has been in the area (Ridoni, pers. comm.).

The farmers have been diverting water from Baldwin Creek into the Rancho Gordola reservoirs to act as an additional water source during the summer when rainfall is scant.   No more than 50% of the total flow is diverted during the summer months, usually from around May until November or after the last spring rains and before the winter rain begins.  A fish screen is in place at the diversion to prevent any Steelhead trout from entering the ponds (See Appendix C).  Like the Miramar reservoir there is also a well at the water’s edge which pumps groundwater into the lower reservoir for storage until use.

In the summer of 2003 farmers began using the creek to move water from their water pipe near Highway 1 to their diversion into the Rancho Gordola reservoirs without notifying Park Staff.  Park Ranger G. Farrens discovered this and observed 75% of the creek water being diverted.  He was concerned that too much water was being diverted so he modified the sandbags to allow more water to flow into the creek.  Ranger Farrens then notified the District Ecologists who contacted the farmer to sort things out.  By adding water the farmer was doubling the amount of flow within Baldwin Creek and consequently taking what he was adding plus his 50% of normal creek flow.  The effects of this additional water are thought to be minimal because it is a small amount of water and not noticeably changing channel dynamics.  After these discussions the farmer diverted 75% of the flow again and agreed to keep State Parks notified regarding any modifications to the water system.

